

26 July 2021

Joanne Blair Branch Secretary/Treasurer Australian Hotels Association - New South Wales Branch

Sent via email: enquiries@ahansw.com.au

Cc: prabhu.fernando@ahansw.com.au

Dear Joanne Blair,

Section 269 application for certificate stating financial affairs of reporting unit are encompassed by financial affairs of associated State body for year ended 31 December 2020 (FR2020/285)

I refer to the application lodged pursuant to section 269 of the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009* (**RO Act**) in respect of the Australian Hotels Association - New South Wales Branch (**the reporting unit**) for the financial year ended 31 December 2020. The application was lodged with the Registered Organisations Commission (**the ROC**) on 13 May 2021. I also acknowledge receipt of supplementary information on 20 July 2021 provided by the reporting unit's Chief Financial Officer in relation to my request for further information on additional disclosures outside of the requirements of section 269.

I have granted the application. The certificate is attached. You are not required to take any further action in respect of this application.

I would like to remind you of the purpose of section 269 which is to enable a reporting unit with substantial common membership with its State registered body to reduce its financial reporting requirements under the RO Act. Therefore, please ensure in future years that if an application is lodged with the ROC pursuant to section 269 of the RO Act, the reporting unit's associated State body only needs to prepare its general purpose financial reports in accordance with the relevant State Act, in this instance the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)*.

If you wish to discuss this matter, please contact Kylie Ngo on (03) 9603 0764 or by email at Kylie.Ngo@roc.gov.au.

Yours sincerely,

Chris Enright
Executive Directors
Registered Organisations

**Registered Organisations Commission** 



### **CERTIFICATE**

Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 s.269(2)(a)—Reporting unit's financial affairs encompassed by associated State body

**Australian Hotels Association - New South Wales Branch** (FR2020/285)

MR ENRIGHT

MELBOURNE, 26 JULY 2021

Reporting unit's financial affairs encompassed by associated State body

- [1] On 13 May 2021 an application was made under s.269(2)(a) of the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009* (**the Act**) by the Australian Hotels Association New South Wales Branch (the reporting unit) for a certificate stating that the financial affairs of the reporting unit are encompassed by the financial affairs of Australian Hotels Association NSW (**the Association**), an associated State body, in respect of the financial year ending 31 December 2020.
- [2] On 13 May 2021, the reporting unit lodged a copy of the audited accounts of the Association with the Registered Organisations Commission.
- [3] I am satisfied that the Association:
  - is registered under the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)*, a prescribed State Act; and
  - is, or purports to be, composed of substantially the same members as the reporting unit; and
  - has, or purports to have, officers who are substantially the same as designated officers in relation to the reporting unit; and
  - is an associated State body.
- [4] I am further satisfied that:
  - the Association has in accordance with prescribed State legislation, prepared accounts, had those accounts audited, provided a copy of the audited accounts to its members and lodged the accounts with the relevant State authority;
  - any members of the reporting unit who are not also members of the Association have been provided with copies of the accounts at substantially the same time as the members of the reporting unit who are members of the Association; and
  - a report under s.254 of the Act has been prepared in respect of those activities of the reporting unit and has been provided to the members of the reporting unit with copies of the accounts.

[5] I am satisfied that the financial affairs of the reporting unit in respect of the financial year ending 31 December 2020, are encompassed by the financial affairs of the Association and I certify accordingly under s.269(2)(a) of the Act.



### DELEGATE OF THE COMMISSIONER

Printed by authority of the Commonwealth Government Printer



11 May 2021

Mr. Mark Bielecki Registered Organisations Commissioner Registered Organisations Commission GPO Box 2983 MELBOURNE VIC 3001

Dear Commissioner,

Application for exemption pursuant to s.269 of the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (Cth) (RO Act)

I am the Secretary/Treasurer of the Australian Hotels Association, NSW Branch (**Branch**) and am authorised by the Branch to make an Application for a Certificate stating that:-

- The financial affairs of the Branch are encompassed by the financial affairs by the Australian Hotels Association NSW, an organisation of employers registered under the *Industrial Relations Act 1996* (NSW) (State Act), being an associated state body; and
- ii. That the Branch is taken to have satisfied Part 3 of the RO Act.

The Grounds and reasons for this Application are as follows:

- The Australian Hotels Association NSW is an organisation of employers registered under the State Act (State Organisation) and is an associated State body to the Branch.
- The State Organisation is composed substantially of the same members of the Branch.
- 3. The officers of the State Organisation are the same as the officers of the Branch. In that regard I refer to Rule 32A of the Rules of the State Organisation, a copy of which is attached hereto (Annexure A). I also refer in this regard to section 239 of the State Act, which facilitates this arrangement.
- 4. It is submitted that the Branch can be taken to have satisfied Part 3 of the RO Act, because of the following matters: -
  - The State Organisation has in accordance with the State Act, prepared accounts, had those accounts audited, provided a copy of the audited accounts to its members and lodged the audited



- accounts with the New South Wales Industrial Registry.
- ii. All members of the Branch and the State Organisation, at substantially the same time, have been provided with a copy of the audited accounts of the State Organisation, in accordance with the provisions of the State Act through their reproduction in the 2020 Annual Report of the State Organisation (Annexure B); and
- iii. At the time of providing a copy of the 2020 Annual Report of the State Organisation, all members of the Branch and the State Organisation were provided with the Branch's Operating Report for the financial year ended 31 December 2020, which is set out on pages 38 to 40 of Annexure B.

If you require any further information in relation to this Application would you please contact Mr. Sean Morrissey, Deputy Chief Executive Officer on (02) 9281 6922.

Yours faithfully,

JOANNE BLAIR Secretary/Treasurer

Encl.



# ANNUAL REPORT 2020

ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

CONTENTS	PAGE
Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income	1
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	2
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	3
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	4
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	5 – 27
Certificate by Prescribed Designated Officer	28
Expenditure Report	29
Committee of Management Statement	30 - 31
Independent Auditor's Report to the Members	32 - 34
Compilation Report to the Members	35
Profit and Loss Statement	36 - 37
Additional Reports relevant to the NSW Branch of the Australian Hotels Association	n
Operating Report	38 - 40
Officer Declaration Statement	41
Officer and Related Party Disclosure Statement	42

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

Note   2020   2019   2020   2019   2020   2019			Con	solidated	Parent		
REVENUE         Membership Subscriptions       4,019,512       4,282,286       4,019,512       4,282,286         Gain on Disposal of Non-Current Assets       -       -       -       -         Grants and/or Donations       -       -       -       -       -         Other Revenue       5,485,836       6,610,180       4,176,471       5,097,204         Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity       -				2019		2019	
Membership Subscriptions       4,019,512       4,282,286       4,019,512       4,282,286         Gain on Disposal of Non-Current Assets       -       -       -       -         Grants and/or Donations       5,485,836       6,610,180       4,176,471       5,097,204         Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity       -       -       -       -         Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity       -       -       -       -         3       9,505,348       10,892,466       8,195,983       9,379,490         EXPENDITURE         Advertising       (142,600)       (116,682)       (142,600)       (116,682)         Capitation Fees and Other Expenses to Another Reporting Unit       4(b) - (d)       (308,579)       (308,129)       (308,579)       (308,129)         Donations to Political Parties       (102,380)       (534,398)       (102,380)       (534,398)         Legal Costs       (293,636)       (39,018)       (293,636)       (39,018)         Legal Costs       (46,501)       (81,447)       (46,501)       (81,447)         Operating Costs       (3,048,418)       (4,692,795)       (2,970,153)       4,593,769)         Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)		Note	\$	\$	\$	<u>\$</u>	
Membership Subscriptions       4,019,512       4,282,286       4,019,512       4,282,286         Gain on Disposal of Non-Current Assets       -       -       -       -         Grants and/or Donations       5,485,836       6,610,180       4,176,471       5,097,204         Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity       -       -       -       -         Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity       -       -       -       -         3       9,505,348       10,892,466       8,195,983       9,379,490         EXPENDITURE         Advertising       (142,600)       (116,682)       (142,600)       (116,682)         Capitation Fees and Other Expenses to Another Reporting Unit       4(b) - (d)       (308,579)       (308,129)       (308,579)       (308,129)         Donations to Political Parties       (102,380)       (534,398)       (102,380)       (534,398)         Legal Costs       (293,636)       (39,018)       (293,636)       (39,018)         Legal Costs       (46,501)       (81,447)       (46,501)       (81,447)         Operating Costs       (3,048,418)       (4,692,795)       (2,970,153)       4,593,769)         Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)	DEVENUE						
Gain on Disposal of Non-Current Assets Grants and/or Donations Other Revenue Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity			4.019.512	4.282.286	4.019.512	4,282,286	
Other Revenue Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity       5,485,836       6,610,180       4,176,471       5,097,204         EXPENDITURE         Advertising       (142,600)       (116,682)       (142,600)       (116,682)         Capitation Fees and Other Expenses to Another Reporting Unit       4(b) – (d)       (308,579)       (308,129)       (308,579)       (308,129)         Donations to Political Parties       (102,380)       (534,398)       (102,380)       (534,398)         Donations to Non-Political Parties       (293,636)       (39,018)       (293,636)       (39,018)         Legal Costs       (46,501)       (81,447)       (46,501)       (81,447)         Operating Costs       (3,048,418)       (4,692,795)       (2,970,153)       4,593,769)         Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)			-	-	-	-	
Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity			-	-	-	-	
3 9,505,348 10,892,466 8,195,983 9,379,490         EXPENDITURE         Advertising       (142,600) (116,682) (142,600) (116,682)         Capitation Fees and Other Expenses to Another Reporting Unit Donations to Political Parties       4(b) - (d) (308,579) (308,129) (308,579) (308,129)         Donations to Non-Political Parties       (102,380) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398)         Donations to Non-Political Parties       (293,636) (39,018) (293,636) (39,018)         Legal Costs       (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447)         Operating Costs       (3,048,418) (4,692,795) (2,970,153) 4,593,769)         Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)			5,485,836	6,610,180	4,176,471	5,097,204	
EXPENDITURE Advertising (142,600) (116,682) (142,600) (116,682) Capitation Fees and Other Expenses to Another Reporting Unit 4(b) – (d) (308,579) (308,129) (308,579) (308,129) Donations to Political Parties (102,380) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398) Donations to Non-Political Parties (293,636) (39,018) (293,636) (39,018) Legal Costs (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447) Operating Costs (3,048,418) (4,692,795) (2,970,153) 4,593,769) Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)	Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity				-	<u>-</u>	
Advertising Capitation Fees and Other Expenses to Another Reporting Unit Donations to Political Parties Donations to Non-Political Parties Legal Costs Operating Costs Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)  (142,600) (116,682) (142,600) (116,682) (102,360) (308,129) (308,579) (308,129) (102,380) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398) (293,636) (39,018) (293,636) (39,018) (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447) (308,579) (308,129) (308,129) (308,129) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398) (293,636) (39,018) (293,636) (39,018) (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447)		3	9,505,348	10,892,466	8,195,983	9,379,490	
Advertising Capitation Fees and Other Expenses to Another Reporting Unit Donations to Political Parties Donations to Non-Political Parties Legal Costs Operating Costs Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)  (142,600) (116,682) (142,600) (116,682) (102,360) (308,129) (308,579) (308,129) (102,380) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398) (293,636) (39,018) (293,636) (39,018) (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447) (308,579) (308,129) (308,129) (308,129) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398) (293,636) (39,018) (293,636) (39,018) (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447)	EXPENDITURE						
Another Reporting Unit  Another Reporting Unit  Donations to Political Parties  Donations to Non-Political Parties  Legal Costs  Operating Costs  Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)  4(b) - (d)  (308,579) (308,129) (308,579) (308,129)  (102,380) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398)  (293,636) (39,018) (293,636) (39,018)  (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447)  (308,779) (308,129) (308,129)  (534,398) (102,380) (534,398)  (293,636) (39,018) (293,636) (39,018)  (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447)  (308,779) (308,129)			(142,600)	(116,682)	(142,600)	(116,682)	
Donations to Political Parties (102,380) (534,398) (102,380) (534,398)  Donations to Non-Political Parties (293,636) (39,018) (293,636) (39,018)  Legal Costs (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447)  Operating Costs (3,048,418) (4,692,795) (2,970,153) 4,593,769)  Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)	Capitation Fees and Other Expenses to			, ,	, ,		
Donations to Non-Political Parties (293,636) (39,018) (293,636) (39,018)  Legal Costs (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447)  Operating Costs (3,048,418) (4,692,795) (2,970,153) 4,593,769)  Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)	1 0	-(d)			` '		
Legal Costs (46,501) (81,447) (46,501) (81,447) Operating Costs (3,048,418) (4,692,795) (2,970,153) 4,593,769) Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)			, ,				
Operating Costs (3,048,418) (4,692,795) (2,970,153) 4,593,769) Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)							
Power Purchase Agreement (PPA)			. , ,				
			(3,048,418)	(4,692,795)	(2,970,153)	4,593,769)	
Establishment Costs (168,944) - (168,944) -	Establishment Costs		(169 044)		(169 044)		
Remuneration, and Other Employment			(100,944)	-	(100,944)	-	
Related Expenses, in respect of Employees <b>4(a)</b> (3,915,475) (3,894,172) (3,915,475) (3,894,172)		4(a)	(3.915.475)	(3.894.172)	(3.915.475)	(3.894.172)	
Profit Before Depreciation, Loss on Disposal		-()	(= 3> == 3 = 1 = 7	(= 7== -7	(= 7> == 7 = 7	(=,==,=,=,=,	
of Non-Current Assets and Income Tax Expense 1,478,815 1,225,825 247,715 (188,125)		se	1,478,815	1,225,825	247,715	(188,125)	
Depreciation (546,681) (483,618) (546,681) (483,618)	Depreciation		(546 681)	(483 618)	(546 681)	(483 618)	
Loss on Disposal of Non-Current Assets   - (15,281) - (15,281)			(3 10,001)		(310,001)		
-		•	022 124	` '	(200.0(()		
Profit / (Loss) Before Income Tax Expense       932,134       726,926       (298,966)       (687,024)         Income Tax Expense       6       -       -       -       -       -	` ′	6	932,134	/26,926	(298,966)	(687,024)	
	•	U				<u>-</u>	
PROFIT / (LOSS) FOR THE YEAR 932,134 726,926 (298,966) (687,024)	PROFIT / (LOSS) FOR THE YEAR	,	932,134	726,926	(298,966)	(687,024)	
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME	OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME						
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME Items that may be Reclassified Subsequently							
to Profit or Loss			_	_	_	_	
Items that will not be Reclassified Subsequently		v					
to Profit or Loss 824,010 4,820,000 824,000 4,820,000		J	824,010	4,820,000	824,000	4,820,000	
824,010 4,820,000 824,000 4,820,000							
TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE 824,010 4,820,000 824,000 4,820,000	TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE		024,010	4,020,000	024,000	4,020,000	
INCOME / (LOSS) FOR THE YEAR			1,756,144	5,546,926	525,034	4,132,976	

The Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income is to be read in conjunction with the notes to the financial statements.

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2020

		Cor	ısolidated	Parent		
		2020	2019	2020	2019	
	Note	\$	\$	\$	<u>\$</u>	
CURRENT ASSETS						
Cash and Cash Equivalents	7	7,623,123	7,519,510	7,540,409	7,366,500	
Trade and Other Receivables	8	470,976	970,957		1,086,514	
Inventory	9	1,161	1,161	1,161	1,161	
Other Assets	10	220,735	124,244	220,735	124,244	
TOTAL CURRENT ASSETS		8,315,995	8,615,872	8,290,126	8,578,419	
NON-CURRENT ASSETS						
Property, Plant and Equipment	11	11,525,113	11,347,237	11,525,113	11,347,237	
Investments	12	10,444,000	9,620,000	10,444,003	9,620,002	
TOTAL NON-CURRENT ASSETS		21,969,113	20,967,237	21,969,116	20,967,239	
TOTAL ASSETS		30,285,108	29,583,109	30,259,242	29,545,658	
CURRENT LIABILITIES						
Trade and Other Payables	13	891,339	818,980	4,142,453	2,827,399	
Provisions	14	960,317	787,287	960,317	787,287	
Contract Liabilities	15	2,335,014	3,569,216	2,335,014	3,569,216	
TOTAL CURRENT LIABILITES		4,186,670	5,175,483	7,437,784	7,183,902	
NON-CURRENT LIABILITES						
Provisions	14	18,712	84,044	18,712	84,044	
TOTAL NON-CURRENT LIABILITIES		18,712	84,044	18,712	84,044	
TOTAL LIABILITIES		4,205,382	5,259,527	7,456,496	7,267,946	
NET ASSETS		26,079,726	24,323,582	22,802,746	22,277,712	
EQUITY						
Capital Funds		20	10	-	-	
Retained Earnings				12,358,746		
Asset Revaluation Reserve		5,644,000	4,820,000	10,444,000	9,620,000	
TOTAL EQUITY		26,079,726	24,323,582	22,802,746	22,277,712	

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

		Co	nsolidated	Parent		
		2020	2019	2020	2019	
	Note	\$	\$	\$	<u>\$</u>	
Cash Flows from Operating Activities:						
Receipts from Members and Third Parties		8,718,619	9,401,546	8,699,073	9,049,973	
Payment to Suppliers and Employees		(8,830,795)	(10,036,481)	(7,509,836)	(8,366,512)	
Contributions to Other Reporting Units		(308,579)	(308,129)	(308,579)	(308,129)	
Low Value and Short Term Leases		(37,795)	(45,577)	(37,795)	(45,577)	
Dividend Received		1,231,100	1,413,950	-	-	
Interest Income		55,610	136,895	55,604	136,895	
<b>Net Cash Provided By Operating Activities</b>	18	828,160	562,204	898,467	466,650	
Cash Flows from Investing Activities						
Payment for Property, Plant and Equipment Proceeds from Sale of Property, Plant and		(724,557)	(6,307,336)	(724,557)	(6,307,336)	
Equipment		-	19,090	-	19,090	
Trust Capital		10	-	-	-	
(Purchase) / Deregistration of Investments			1	(1)	1	
Net Cash (Used In) Investing Activities		(724,547)	(6,288,245)	(724,558)	(6,288,245)	
Net Increase / (Decrease) in Cash held Cash and Cash Equivalents at Beginning of		103,613	(5,726,041)	173,909	(5,821,595)	
Financial Year	_	7,519,510	13,245,551	7,366,500	13,188,095	
Cash and Cash Equivalents at End of	7	7 (22 122	7.510.510	7.540.400	7.266.500	
Financial Year	7	7,623,123	7,519,510	7,540,409	7,366,500	

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

	Capital Funds \$	Retained Earnings \$	Asset Revaluation Reserve \$	Total Equity \$
CONSOLIDATED				
At 1 January 2019	10	18,776,646	-	18,776,656
Total Comprehensive Income for the Year Profit for the Year	-	726,926	-	726,926
Other Comprehensive Income Asset Revaluation			4,820,000	4,820,000
At 31 December 2019	10	19,503,572	4,820,000	24,323,582
Total Comprehensive Income for the Year Profit for the Year	-	932,134	-	932,134
Other Comprehensive Income Asset Revaluation Trust Capital	- 10	- -	824,000	824,000 10
At 31 December 2020	20	20,435,706	5,644,000	26,079,726
PARENT				
At 1 January 2019	-	13,344,736	4,800,000	18,144,736
Total Comprehensive Income for the Year (Loss) for the Year	-	(687,024)	-	(687,024)
Other Comprehensive Income Asset Revaluation		_	4,820,000	4,820,000
At 31 December 2019	-	12,657,712	9,620,000	22,277,712
Total Comprehensive Income for the Year (Loss) for the Year	-	(298,966)	-	(298,966)
Other Comprehensive Income Asset Revaluation			824,000	824,000
At 31 December 2020		12,358,746	10,444,000	22,802,746

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 1 CORPORATE INFORMATION

The financial report of the Australian Hotels Association (NSW) ("the Association"), and its Controlled Entities (together referred to as "the Reporting Unit") for the year ended 31 December 2020 was authorised for issue in accordance with a Resolution of the Committee of Management on the date of authorisation of the Committee of Management Statement.

The Reporting Unit is incorporated in Australia. The nature of the operations is that of an Industrial Association comprising and representing members of the hotel industry in New South Wales.

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

### (a) Basis of Preparation

The consolidated financial statements are general purpose financial statements which have been prepared in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards and Interpretations issued by the Australian Accounting Standards Board that apply for the reporting period, the Fair Work (Registered Organisation) Act 2009 ("RO Act") and the Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW). For the purpose of preparing the general purpose financial statements, the Association is a not-for-profit entity and the Controlled Entities are forprofit entities.

A statement of compliance with the International Financial Reporting Standards as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board cannot be made due to the Association applying not-for-profit specific requirements contained in the Australian Accounting Standards.

The consolidated financial statements, except for the cash flow information, have been prepared on an accrual basis. The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the basis of historical cost, except where measured at revalued amounts or fair values at the end of each reporting period, as explained in the accounting policies below. The accounting policies have been consistently applied and except where there is a change in accounting policy, are consistent with those of the previous year. All amounts are presented in Australian dollars and have been rounded to the nearest dollar.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

### (b) Fair Value Measurement ("FVM")

The Reporting Unit measures, where indicated, financial instruments at fair value at each reporting date. Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. The FVM is based on the presumption the transaction to sell the asset or transfer the liability takes place either in the principal market or in the absence of this, the most advantageous market for the asset or liability. In estimating the fair value of an asset or a liability, the Reporting Unit takes into account the characteristics of the asset or liability if market participants would take those characteristics into account when pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date. Fair value for measurement and/or disclosure purposes in these consolidated financial statements is determined on such a basis. Trade and other payables have been brought to account at cost.

For financial reporting purposes, FVMs are categorised into Level 1, 2 or 3 based on the degree to which the inputs to the FVMs are observable and the significance of the inputs to the FVM in its entirety, which are described as follows:

- ➤ Level 1 inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the Reporting Unit can access at the measurement date;
- Level 2 inputs are inputs, other than quoted prices included within Level 1, that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly; and
- Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.

### (c) Comparative Amounts

When required by Australian Accounting Standards or to improve disclosure, comparative amounts have been adjusted to conform to changes in presentation for the current financial year.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

### (d) Basis of Consolidation

The Australian Hotels Association (NSW) ("the Association") is the ultimate parent entity. The consolidated financial statements include the financial statements of the Association together with its wholly owned subsidiaries being Australian Hotels Association (NSW) Holdings Pty Limited, Hospitality Legal Pty Limited and Australian Hotels Association (NSW) PPA Pty Limited (together referred to as "the Reporting Unit").

Australian Hotels Association (NSW) PPA Pty Limited was incorporated on 10<sup>th</sup> March 2020.

Hospitality Legal Pty Limited is the Trustee of Australian Hotels Association NSW Legal Practice Trust ("Legal Practice Trust"). Australian Hotels Association (NSW) PPA Pty Limited is the Trustee of Australian Hotels Association (NSW) PPA Trust (the "PPA Trust"). The Association is the sole beneficiary of both the Legal Practice Trust and the PPA Trust.

Subsidiaries are entities controlled by the Association. Control exists when the Association has the power to govern the financial and operating policies of an entity so as to obtain benefits from its activities. The financial statements of subsidiaries are included in the consolidated financial statements from the date that control commences until the date that control ceases.

All intra group transactions, balances, income and expenses are eliminated in full on consolidation.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

### (e) Revenue Recognition

### **Revenue from contracts with customers**

The core principle of AASB 15 is that revenue is recognised on a basis that reflects the transfer of promised goods or services to customers at an amount that reflects the consideration the Reporting Unit expects to receive in exchange for those goods or services. Revenue is recognised by applying a five-step model as follows:

- 1. Identify the contract with the customer
- 2. Identify the performance obligations
- 3. Determine the transaction price
- 4. Allocate the transaction price to the performance obligations
- 5. Recognise revenue as and when control of the performance obligations is transferred

Generally, the timing of the payment for sale of goods and rendering of services corresponds closely to the timing of satisfaction of the performance obligations, however where there is a difference, it will result in the recognition of a receivable, contract asset or contract liability.

None of the revenue streams of the Reporting Unit have any significant financing terms as there is less than 12 months between receipt of funds and satisfaction of performance obligations.

### **Specific revenue streams:**

**Membership subscriptions** – Membership subscriptions are payments which give members access to a range of services to support hotels and bars, these are recognised progressively over a 12 month period as this is when the performance obligations are expected to be met.

**Membership activities** – These are payments by members, sponsors, associates and others who have an interest in events run by the Association and who obtain an opportunity to promote their products and services through these activities. These are recognised at a point in time when the event occurs or progressively over a 12 month period.

**Legal fees** – These are paid by the members and other associates for additional legal services provided by a controlled entity outside the normal scope of standard service provided to members. These are recognised at the time the service has been completed and an invoice has been raised.

**Commissions** – These are commissions received from service providers with whom the Association negotiates prices, by which members enjoy preferential rates that would have not been possible if they negotiated individually for products and services. These are recognised over time as this is when the various performance obligations are met.

### **Contract liabilities**

When an amount of consideration is received from a member or customer prior to the Reporting Unit transferring a good or service to the member or customer, the Reporting Unit presents the contract sum as a contract liability.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

### (f) Taxation

The Association is exempt from income tax under Section 50-15 of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997; however, the Association still has obligations for Fringe Benefits Tax and Goods and Services Tax. The Legal Practice Trust and the PPA Trust do not pay tax as all their distributable income is distributed to the Association.

Australian Hotels Association (NSW) Holdings Pty Limited is not exempt from income tax

### (g) Special Note Concerning Basis of Financial Statements

- (i) The financial statements herein are a consolidation of the financial affairs of the following entities:
  - a) The Australian Hotels Association (NSW), an organisation of employers registered under the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)* (herein referred to as "the State Organisation"); and
  - b) certain entities which are wholly owned subsidiaries of the State Organisation, as referred to in note 2 (d) hereof.
- (ii) There is also a special relationship between the State Organisation and the Australian Hotels Association, NSW Branch, being a branch of an organisation of employers by the name "Australian Hotels Association" registered under the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009.
- (iii) The Australian Hotels Association NSW Branch ("the Federal Branch") is the counterpart branch of the federally registered Australian Hotels Association ("AHA") to the State Organisation, and the membership and officers of the Federal Branch are the same as the membership and officers of the State Organisation.
- (iv) By reason of arrangements that exist between the State Organisation and the Federal Branch, the Federal Branch does not require its members to pay membership fees to the Federal Branch on condition that any capitation fees, levies, contributions or other amounts required to be paid by the Federal Branch to the National Office of the AHA are paid to that Office by the State Organisation on behalf of the Federal Branch (See Rule 9 of the Rules of the Federal Branch).
- (v) All other assets (including real property) and liabilities including those held by the Controlled Entities referred to in note 2 (d) hereof are assets and liabilities of the State Organisation.
- (vi) As a consequence of the foregoing arrangements the Federal Branch does not currently and has not had in the reporting period any financial activities separate to those of the State Organisation, all such activities of the Federal Branch being encompassed within the financial affairs of the State Organisation as contemplated by Section 269 of the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009.
- (vii) These financial statements reflect the arrangements between the Federal Branch and the State Organisation as referred to above and by way of an explanation at note 16 concerning related party transactions.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

# (h) Notice pursuant to Regulations under Section 282(3) of the Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)

- (i) A member of an organisation, or the Industrial Registrar, may apply to the organisation for specified information prescribed by the regulations in relation to the organisation; and
- (ii) An organisation must, on the making of such an application, make the specified information available to the member or the Industrial Registrar in the manner, and within the time, prescribed by the regulations.

### (i) Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents in the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position is recognised at its nominal amount and comprises cash on hand and at bank together with short-term deposits with a maturity of six months or less.

### (j) Trade and Other Receivables

The collectability of debts is assessed at the reporting date and specific provision is made for any expected credit losses.

### (k) Property, Plant and Equipment

Each class of property, plant and equipment is carried at cost as indicated, less accumulated depreciation.

### Strata Units

Strata units including improvements thereto are shown at cost less subsequent depreciation. The Association has adopted the cost model of AASB 116 *Property, Plant and Equipment*.

### Plant, Equipment and Motor Vehicles

These assets are measured on the cost basis and are therefore carried at cost less accumulated depreciation.

Depreciation is calculated on a combination of straight-line and diminishing value basis over the estimated useful life of the asset as follows:

- ➤ Strata Units 40 years straight line
- > Strata Unit Renovations 10 years straight line
- $\triangleright$  Plant and Equipment 5 to 15 years straight line
- ➤ Motor Vehicles 4 to 5 years diminishing value

The estimated useful lives, residual values and depreciation methods are reviewed each financial year, with the effect of any changes in estimate accounted for on a prospective basis.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

### (l) Investments

As outlined in note 12, a Controlled Entity owns 25% of the ordinary share capital of Hospitality Employers Mutual Limited ("HEM").

In the opinion of the Committee of Management, the Controlled Entity does not have any significant influence over HEM. The investment is recorded at the cost price paid for the shares in HEM together with the Controlled Entity's share of HEM's retained earnings which is considered equates to fair value.

The Association also accounts for its investments in Controlled Entities at fair value.

### (m) Impairment of Assets

At each reporting date, the Committee of Management assesses whether there is any indication that an asset may be impaired. Where an indicator of impairment exists, the Committee of Management makes a formal estimate of recoverable amount. Where the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount the asset is considered impaired and is written down to its recoverable amount.

At the reporting date, the Committee of Management does not consider any asset impaired.

### (n) Trade and Other Payables

Trade and other payables represent the liabilities for goods and services received during the reporting period that remain unpaid at the end of the reporting period.

### (o) Interest Bearing Loans and Borrowings

All loans and borrowings are recognised at their principal amount including transaction costs attributable to their issue. The Reporting Unit has no interest bearing loans at the reporting date.

### (p) Provisions

Provisions are recognised when the Association has a legal or constructive obligation, as a result of past events, for which it is probable that an outflow of economic resources will result and that outflow can be reliably measured.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

### (q) Employee Benefits

Provision is made for entitlements accruing to employees in relation to wages, salaries, annual leave, long service leave and other benefits where the Association has a present obligation to pay resulting from employees' services provided up to the reporting date.

- Liabilities for short term employee benefits (such as wages, salaries, annual and long service leave) which are expected to be settled within 12 months of the end of the reporting period are measured at their nominal amounts. The provision has been calculated at current wage and salary rates including related on-costs. Sick leave is expensed as incurred.
- ➤ Other long term employee benefits which are expected to be settled beyond twelve months are measured as the present value of the estimated future cash out flows to be made in respect of services provided by employees up to the reporting date.
- Superannuation contributions by the Association on a defined basis to an employee superannuation fund are charged as expenses when incurred. The Association has no legal obligation to provide benefits to employees on retirement.

### (r) Goods and Services Tax

Revenues, expenses and assets are recognised net of the amount of goods and services tax ("GST"), except where the amount of GST incurred is not recoverable from the Australian Taxation Office ("ATO"). In these circumstances, the GST is recognised as part of the cost of acquisition of the asset or as part of an item of the expense.

Receivables and payables are stated with the amount of GST included. The net amount of GST payable to the ATO is included as a current liability in the consolidated statement of financial position.

### (s) New Accounting Standards and Interpretations

At the date of authorisation of these financial statements, certain new standards, amendments and interpretations to existing standards have been published but are not yet effective, and have not been adopted early by the Association. The Association will consider the impact in future years.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

### (t) Critical Accounting Estimates and Judgments

The Committee of Management evaluate estimates and judgments incorporated into the financial statements based on historical knowledge and best available current information. Estimates assume a reasonable expectation of future events and are based on current trends and economic data, obtained both externally and within the Reporting Unit. Estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis.

### Key Sources of Estimation Uncertainty

➤ Useful lives of Property, Plant and Equipment – the Committee of Management reviews the estimated useful lives of property, plant and equipment at the end of each reporting period.

During the current year, the Castlereagh Street premises were extensively renovated. The Committee of Management determined the amounts to be included as property improvements, additions to property, plant & equipment and costs to be expensed in the current period.

The Committee of Management determined that the useful lives of assets do not require amendment.

➤ Valuation of Strata Units – as outlined in note 11 the Macquarie Street asset is carried at cost, less subsequent depreciation. The Committee of Management obtained an independent valuation on 8 January 2016 to determine the asset's fair value. The fair value of this asset has not been brought to account in the 2020 financial year.

The Castlereagh Street asset is carried at cost, less subsequent depreciation.

- ➤ Valuation of Investments as outlined in note 12 these assets are carried at fair value. The Committee of Management has determined fair value based on the net tangible asset value of the investments held. HEM and the Controlled Entities are unlisted entities.
- ➤ Provision for Expected Credit Losses The Reporting Unit reviews all trade debtors at each reporting date and makes a specific provision for all debtors considered doubtful. At the reporting date there was no provision required as no debts were considered doubtful.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

### (u) Financial Instruments

Financial instruments are recognised initially on the date that the Reporting Unit becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument.

On initial recognition, all financial instruments are measured at fair value plus transaction costs (except for instruments measured at fair value through profit or loss where transaction costs are expensed as incurred).

### Financial assets

All recognised financial assets are subsequently measured in their entirety at either amortised cost or fair value, depending on the classification of the financial assets.

The Reporting Unit has financial assets measured at amortised cost. These are assets where the business model is to hold assets to collect contractual cash flows and the contractual terms give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

The Reporting Unit's financial assets measured at amortised cost comprise trade and other receivables and cash and cash equivalents in the statement of financial position. Subsequent to initial recognition, these assets are carried at amortised cost using the effective interest rate method less provision for impairment.

Interest income, foreign exchange gains or losses and impairment are recognised in profit or loss. Gain or loss on derecognition is recognised in profit or loss.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

### (u) Financial Instruments (Continued)

### Fair Value Through Other Comprehensive Income

### **Investments**

The Reporting Unit has a strategic investment in HEM over which it does not have significant influence nor control. The Reporting Unit has made an irrevocable election to classify this investment at fair value through other comprehensive income, as the investment is not held for trading purposes.

This investment is carried at fair value with changes in fair value recognised in other comprehensive income (financial asset reserve). On disposal any balance in the financial asset reserve is transferred to retained earnings and is not reclassified to profit or loss. Dividends are recognised as income in profit or loss unless the dividend clearly represents a recovery of part of the cost of the investment. Other net gains and losses are recognised in other comprehensive income.

A similar treatment occurs for the investments in Controlled Entities.

### **Financial Liabilities**

Financial liabilities are classified as either financial liabilities 'at FVTPL' or 'other financial liabilities'. They are classified into the following specific categories:

### Fair Value Through Profit or Loss ("FVTPL")

Financial liabilities are classified as at FVTPL when the financial liability is either held for trading or it is designated as at FVTPL.

A financial liability is classified as held for trading if:

- > it has been incurred principally for the purpose of repurchasing it in the near term; or
- > on initial recognition it is part of a portfolio of identified financial instruments that the Reporting Unit manages and has a recent actual pattern of short-term profittaking; or
- > it is a derivative that is not designated and effective as a hedging instrument.

The Reporting Unit has no financial liabilities held at FVTPL.

### Other Financial Liabilities

Other financial liabilities are measured at amortised cost.

### **Derivative Financial Instruments**

No derivative financial instruments are used by the Reporting Unit.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 2 STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

### (v) Going Concern

The Reporting Unit is not reliant on financial support from an entity to continue as a going concern.

### (w) Events after the Reporting Period

The Committee of Management recognize the financial effects of the Coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic has had and continues to have on the value of assets and the returns from those assets, however there were no events that occurred after 31 December 2020, and/or prior to signing the financial statements, that would affect the ongoing structure and financial activities of the Reporting Unit.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

	Cor	Consolidated		Parent	
	2020	2019	2020	2019	
	\$	\$	\$	\$	
3 REVENUE					
Advertising Commissions	682,120	956,320	682,120	956,320	
Dividend Received	1,231,100	1,413,950	_	-	
Gain on Disposal of Non-Current Assets	-	-	-	-	
Grants and/or Donations	-	-	-	-	
Cash Flow Boost Income	100,000	-	100,000	-	
JobKeeper Income	643,800	-	643,800	-	
Legal Fees	166,439	300,234	-	-	
Interest Income	55,610	136,895	55,604	136,895	
Keno Commissions	708,223	857,246	708,223	857,246	
Membership Activities	1,872,899	2,945,535	1,959,054	3,058,435	
Membership Subscriptions	4,019,512	4,282,286	4,019,512	4,282,286	
Trust Distribution – PPA Trust	25,645	-	25,645	-	
Trust Distribution – Legal Practice Trust Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity	-	-	2,025	88,308	
Revenue from receivery of wages receivity	9,505,348	10,892,466	8,195,983	9,379,490	
(a) Capitation Fees included in Membership Subscriptions	145,394	144,944	145,394	144,944	
Revenue from Contracts with Customers				_	
Advertising Commissions	682,120	956,320	682,120	956,320	
Legal Fees	166,439	300,234	002,120	750,520	
Keno Commissions	708,223	857,246	708,223	857,246	
Membership Activities	1,872,899	2,945,535	1,959,054	3,058,435	
Membership Subscriptions	4,019,512	4,282,286	4,019,512	4,282,286	
•	7,449,193	9,341,621	7,368,909	9,154,287	
Other Revenue					
Dividend Received	1,231,100	1,413,950	_	_	
Cash Flow Boost Income	100,000	-	100,000	_	
JobKeeper Income	643,800	_	643,800	_	
Gain on Disposal of Non-Current Assets	-	_	-	_	
Grants and/or Donations	_	_	_	_	
Interest Income	55,610	136,895	55,604	136,895	
Revenue from Recovery of Wages Activity	-	-	<i>55</i> ,00 <del>-1</del>		
Trust Distribution – PPA Trust	25,645	_	25,645	_	
Trust Distribution – Legal Practice Trust			2,025	88,308	
	2,056,155	1,550,845	827,074	225,203	

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

			Consolidated		Parent		
			2020	2019	2020	2019	
			\$	\$	\$	\$	
4	EX	PENSES					
	(a)	Salaries and Wages					
		<b>Total Employee Benefits Expense</b>					
		Annual Leave	8,509	(1,455)	8,509	(1,455)	
		Fringe Benefits Tax	23,231	19,200	23,231	19,200	
		Long Service Leave	42,460	36,540	42,460	36,540	
		Payroll Tax	117,048	175,074	117,048	175,074	
		Salary and Wages	3,410,722	3,354,651	3,410,722	3,354,651	
		Superannuation	313,505	310,162	313,505	310,162	
			3,915,475	3,894,172	3,915,475	3,894,172	
		Breakdown of Salaries and Wages and Superannuation Expenses:					
		<b>Employees Other Than Holders of Office</b>					
		Salary and Wages	3,410,722	3,354,651	3,410,722	3,354,651	
		Superannuation	313,505	310,162	313,505	310,162	
		-	3,724,227	3,664,813	3,724,227	3,664,813	

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

			Consolidated		Parent			
			2020	2019	_01/			
			\$	\$	\$	<u>\$</u>		
4	EX	PENSES (Continued)						
	(b)	Capitation Fees Australian Hotels Association (National Office)	145,094	144,644	145,094	144,644		
	(c)	Affiliation Fees Australian Hotels Association (National Office)	300	300	300	300		
	(d)	Other Expenses Australian Hotels Association (National Office)	163,185	163,185	163,185	163,185		
	(e)	Grants or Donations (incl. amounts paid to political parties) Total paid \$1,000 or less Total paid greater than \$1,000	396,016 396,016	573,416 573,416	396,016 396,016	573,416 573,416		
		Donations – paid to political parties: Total paid \$1,000 or less	102.200	-	-	-		
		Total paid greater than \$1,000	102,380 102,380	534,398 534,398	102,380 102,380	534,398 534,398		
	<b>(f)</b>	Legal Costs Legal Costs	46,501	81,447	46,501	81,447		
5	AU	DITOR'S REMUNERATION						
	V J Aud	Ryan & Co for: dit of the Financial Statements – Association dit of the Financial Statements – Controlled	42,000	42,000	42,000	42,000		
	Oth	ntity her Services – Association her Services – Controlled Entities	1,500 35,575 300	16,810 300	35,575 -	- 16,810 -		
			79,375	59,110	77,575	58,810		

### 6 INCOME TAX EXPENSE

No provision has been made for income tax on the results of the Association as it is exempt from income tax under *Section 50-15* of the *Income Tax Assessment Act 1997*.

The Controlled Entities have no tax payable for the 2020 financial year.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

		Con 2020 \$	solidated 2019 \$	2020 \$	Parent 2019 \$
7	CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS				
	CURRENT Cash on Hand Term Deposits Cash at Bank	3,009 5,000,000 2,620,114	3,009 4,000,000 3,516,501	2,999 5,000,000 2,537,410	2,999 4,000,000 3,363,501
		7,623,123	7,519,510	7,540,409	7,366,500
8	TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES				
	CURRENT Receivable from Other Reporting Units Trade Debtors	470,976	970,957	527,821	- 1,086,514
		470,976	970,957	527,821	1,086,514
9	INVENTORY				
	CURRENT Promotion Items – At Cost	1,161	1,161	1,161	1,161
10	OTHER ASSETS				
	CURRENT				
	Prepayments	220,735	124,244	220,735	124,244
11	PROPERTY, PLANT & EQUIPMENT				
	NON-CURRENT				
	Strata Units – At Cost Accumulated Depreciation			14,718,188 (3,348,144)	14,005,045 (2,866,081)
		11,370,044	11,138,964	11,370,044	11,138,964
	Plant and Equipment – At Cost Accumulated Depreciation	746,260 (714,626)	734,846 (685,844)	746,260 (714,626)	734,846 (685,844)
		31,634	49,002	31,634	49,002
	Motor Vehicles – At Cost Accumulated Depreciation	249,486 (126,051)	249,486 (90,215)	249,486 (126,051)	249,486 (90,215)
		123,435	159,271	123,435	159,271
	Total	11,525,113	11,347,237	11,525,113	11,347,237

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

Cons	Consolidated		Parent	
2020	2019	2020	2019	
\$	\$	\$	\$	

### 11 PROPERTY, PLANT & EQUIPMENT (Continued)

### Reconciliations

Reconciliations of the carrying amount for each class of property, plant and equipment are set out below:

Strata Units Carrying Amount at Beginning of Year Additions Depreciation	11,138,964 713,143 (482,063) 11,370,044	6,242,460 (405,613)		5,302,117 6,242,460 (405,613) 11,138,964
Plant & Equipment Carrying Amount at Beginning of Year Additions Depreciation	49,002 11,414 (28,782) 31,634	77,754 5,289 (34,041) 49,002	49,002 11,414 (28,782) 31,634	77,754 5,289 (34,041) 49,002
Motor Vehicles Carrying Amount at Beginning of Year Additions Disposals Depreciation	159,271 - (35,836) 123,435	178,020 59,587 (34,372) (43,964) 159,271	159,271 - (35,836) 123,435	178,020 59,587 (34,372) (43,964) 159,271

### Valuation

The Strata Units of Levels 15 & 16, 131 Macquarie Street, Sydney were independently valued on 8 January 2016. The valuation carried out by Mr Christopher Bateman Registered Valuer number 029855 and Mr Mal Cameron Registered Valuer number 035146 assessed the market value on an individual lot sale basis at \$9,500,000 (ex GST). The valuation has not been reflected in the consolidated financial statements as the Association continues to adopt the cost model of AASB 116 *Property, Plant and Equipment* for Strata Units at both Macquarie Street and Castlereagh Street.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

	Consolida	ited	Parent	
20	2020	2019	2020	2019
	\$	<b>\$</b>	<b>S</b>	\$

### 12 INVESTMENTS

### **NON-CURRENT**

Shares in Hospitality Employers Mutual
Limited – At Fair Value

Shares in Subsidiary Companies – At Cost

10,444,000 9,620,000 - - 10,444,003 9,620,002

10,444,000 9,620,000 10,444,003 9,620,002

Australian Hotels Association (NSW) Holdings Pty Limited ("AHA Holdings") is a wholly owned subsidiary of the Association. Employers Mutual Limited ("EML") holds 50% of the ordinary share capital of Hospitality Employers Mutual Limited ("HEM") with the remaining shareholding split equally between AHA Holdings – 25% and Clubs (NSW) – 25%. The investment is valued at fair value. The Association's investments in Controlled Entities are also valued at fair value, as outlined in note 2 (1).

### 13 TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES

### **CURRENT**

Payable to Other Reporting Units	-	-	-	-
Trade Creditors and Accruals	738,676	510,653	721,875	473,211
GST Payable	152,663	308,327	148,617	308,327
Loan - Australian Hotels Association (NSW)				
Holdings Pty Limited		_	3,276,961	2,045,861
	891,339	818,980	4,147,453	2,827,399

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

		Consolidated		Parent	
		2020	2019	2020	2019
		\$	\$	\$	\$
14	PROVISIONS				
	CURRENT				
	Employee Entitlements	960,317	787,287	960,317	787,287
	NON-CURRENT				
	Employee Entitlements	18,712	84,044	18,712	84,044
	Holders of Office				
	Annual Leave	6,411	8,413	6,411	8,413
	Long Service Leave	97,169	106,087	97,169	106,087
		103,580	114,500	103,580	114,500
	<b>Employees Other Than Holders of Office</b>				
	Annual Leave	342,339	327,412	342,339	327,412
	Long Service Leave	404,316	429,419	404,316	429,419
		746,655	756,831	746,655	756,831
15	CONTRACT LIABILITIES				
	Subscriptions in Advance	1,794,401	2,932,404	1,794,401	2,932,404
	Income in Advance	540,613	636,812	540,613	636,812
		2,335,014	3,569,216	2,335,014	3,569,216

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

### 16 RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

### **Executive Members and Councillors Related Parties**

Executive Members and Councillors are officeholders of the Association.

Executive Members as set out in note 17 are entitled to claim for attendance at meetings at the rate of \$300 per day or \$150 per half day (inclusive of GST) together with a reimbursement of actual incidental expenses. Members of the Council are entitled to a reimbursement of actual incidental expenses. Officeholders may provide goods and services to the Association on normal commercial terms and are entitled to the payment of outgoings made on their behalf. No transactions occurred with related parties during the year ended 31 December 2020 apart from those identified in the subsequent paragraphs.

The President was paid an allowance of \$100,000 in the financial year (2019: \$100,000) and Treasurer \$Nil (2019: \$50,000) by way of compensation to their businesses for costs incurred.

### **Other Related Parties**

Payment of the sum of \$145,394 (2019: \$144,944) by the Association to the AHA, constituting satisfaction of the obligation of the Federal Branch for the reporting period to the AHA pursuant to Rule 12 of the Rules of the AHA (see also Rule 9 of the Rules of the Federal Branch).

Further payments were made by the Association to the AHA for National Office Costs of \$163,185 (2019: \$163,185).

A company owned by an Executive Member, Phillip Webster, was paid \$5,000 for charter boat hire on normal commercial terms.

### NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

Con	Consolidated		Parent	
2020	2019	2020	2019	
\$	\$	\$	\$	

### KEY MANAGEMENT PERSONNEL DISCLOSURES 17

### **Key Management Personnel**

The key management personnel include the members of the Executive Committee together with the Chief Executive Officer.

The names of members of the Executive Committee who have held office during the year are:

Scott Leach	Rolly De With	Phillip Webster	Lynette Humphreys
Kim Maloney	Gavin Brown	Desmond Kennedy	Joanne Blair
Robert Lees	Peter Harris		

### **Transactions with Key Management Personnel**

The key management personnel compensation included in employee benefits expense was:

Short Term Employee Benefits				
Salary and Wages	491,801	462,237	491,801	462,237
Superannuation	25,000	25,000	25,000	25,000
-	516,801	487,237	516,801	487,237

Transactions with members of the Executive Committee have been disclosed in Note 16.

The following key management personnel were officeholders in the Association's subsidiary companies referred to in note 2 (d); Scott Leach, Lynette Humphreys, Joanne Blair, Kim Maloney and the Chief Executive Officer. No remuneration was received for the holding of an office in a subsidiary company.

### 18 RECONCILIATION OF NET CASH PROVIDED BY OPERATING ACTIVITIES TO PROFIT / (LOSS) AFTER INCOME TAX

Profit / (Loss) for the Year	932,134	726,926	(298,966)	(687,024)
Non-Cash Flows and Non-Operating Items in				
Operating Profit:				
Depreciation	546,681	483,618	546,681	483,618
Loss on Disposal of Non-Current Assets	-	15,281	-	15,281
Changes in Assets and Liabilities:				
Decrease / (Increase) in Receivables	499,981	(122,226)	558,694	(192,623)
(Increase) / Decrease in Other Assets	(96,491)	151,862	(96,492)	151,862
Increase / (Decrease) in Trade & Other				
Payables	72,359	(426,601)	1,315,050	962,192
(Decrease) in Contract Liabilities	(1,234,202)	(292,039)	(1,234,198)	(292,039)
Increase in Provisions	107,698	25,383	107,698	25,383
NET CASH PROVIDED BY OPERATING				
ACTIVITIES	828,160	562,204	898,467	466,650

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

Cons	Consolidated		Parent	
2020	2019	2020	2019	
\$	\$	\$	\$	

### 19 FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

### **Capital Management**

The Reporting Unit manages its capital to ensure it is able to continue as a going concern. The capital structure consists of cash and bank balances, investments and equity (comprising retained earnings). The Reporting Unit is not subject to any externally imposed capital requirements.

### **Categories of Financial Instruments**

### Financial Assets:

i manetai rassees.				
Term Deposits & Trade and Other Receivables	5,470,976	4,970,957	5,527,821	5,086,514
Fair Value through Other Comprehensive Income	10,444,000	9,620,000	10,444,003	9,620,002
	15,914,976	14.590.957	15.971.824	14.706.516
=	10,011,010	11,000,001	10,071,021	11,700,010
Financial Liabilities:				
Trade and Other Payables	891,339	818,980	4,142,453	2,827,399
Contract Liabilities	2,335,014	3,569,216	2,335,014	3,569,216
	3,226,353	4,388,196	6,477,467	6,396,615

### Market Risk

Market risk includes interest rate risk. The Association has limited exposure to interest rate risk on its fixed and variable rate financial instruments. Term deposits have maturity dates between one and four months after reporting date. The Reporting Unit has no exposure to currency risk.

### **Credit Risk**

The carrying amount of the Reporting Unit's financial assets represents the maximum credit exposure. The Association's maximum exposure to credit risk at reporting date was:

Cash at Bank and Term Deposits				
(excluding Petty Cash)	7,620,114	7,516,501	7,537,410	7,363,501
Trade and Other Receivables	470,976	970,957	527,821	1,086,514
Investments	10,444,000	9,620,000	10,444,003	9,620,002
	18,535,090	18,107,458	18,509,234	18.070.017

Cash at bank and term deposits are held with St George Bank and the Committee of Management has therefore limited any credit risk, however recognising the concentration risk of having all bank accounts and investments with the same institution.

The Reporting Unit considers trade receivables recoverable in full and no provision is required.

The Association has a debt owing from a Controlled Entity which is recoverable and this amount is eliminated on consolidation.

Investments in subsidiaries are carried at fair value.

### Liquidity Risk

The Reporting Unit has no external bank borrowings. Its short term liabilities are represented by trade and other payables as outlined in note 13. The Reporting Unit has the ability to pay all its short term debts as they fall due.

# NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

# 20 NOTICE PURSUANT TO SECTION 272 FAIR WORK (REGISTERED ORGANISATION) ACT 2009 ("RO ACT")

In accordance with the requirements of the *RO Act*, the attention of members is drawn to the provisions of *Subsections (1)* to *(3)* of *Section 272*, which reads as follows:

"Information to be provided to members or the Commissioner of the Fair Work Commission:

- 1. A member of a reporting unit, or Commissioner, may apply to the Reporting Unit for specified prescribed information in relation to the Reporting Unit to be made available to the person making the application.
- 2. The application must be in writing and must specify the period within which, and the manner in which, the information is to be made available. The period must not be less than 14 days after the application is given to the Reporting Unit.
- 3. A Reporting Unit must comply with an application made under Subsection (1)."

### 21 EVENTS SUBSEQUENT TO REPORTING PERIOD

The financial effects of COVID-19 have continued subsequent to the reporting period, however, no matters or circumstances have arisen since 31 December 2020 that have significantly affected or may significantly affect in subsequent financial years:

- 1. The operations of the Reporting Unit;
- 2. The results of those operations; or
- 3. The state of affairs of the Reporting Unit.

### CERTIFICATE BY PRESCRIBED DESIGNATED OFFICER

- I, Joanne Blair, being the Accounting Officer of the Australian Hotels Association (NSW) ("the Association") and its Controlled Entities (together referred to as the "Reporting Unit") certify:
  - a) the documents lodged herewith are copies of the full report for the Reporting Unit for the period ended 31 December 2020 referred to in *Section 268* of the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009*;
  - b) the full report was presented to a meeting of the Committee of Management of the Reporting Unit on 30 March 2021 in accordance with Section 266 of the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009; and
  - c) the full report will be provided to members of the Reporting Unit on 4 May 2021.

### I also certify:

- a) the number of members of the Association at 31 December 2020 was 1,677;
- b) The accompanying consolidated financial statements show a true and fair view of the financial affairs of the Reporting Unit at 31 December 2020;
- c) A record has been kept of all moneys paid by, or collected from, members of the Association, and all moneys so paid, or collected have been credited to the bank account to which those moneys are to be credited, in accordance with the Rules of the Association;
- d) Before any expenditure was incurred by the Association, approval of the incurring of the expenditure was obtained in accordance with the Rules of the Association;
- e) With regard to funds of the Association raised by compulsory levies or voluntary contributions from members, or funds other than the General Fund operated in accordance with the Rules, no payments were made out of any such fund for purposes other than those for which the fund was operated;
- f) All loans or other financial benefits granted to persons holding office in the Association were authorised in accordance with the Rules of the Association; and
- g) The register of members of the Association was maintained in accordance with the Regulations under the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)*.

Доаппе Blair

**Accounting Officer** 

Dated at Sydney: 30 Marh 7021

#### **EXPENDITURE REPORT**

Consolidated		Parent	
2020	2019	2020	2019
\$	\$	\$	\$

The Committee of Management presents this expenditure report for expenditure incurred by the State Organisation for the year ended 31 December 2020. The Report is consistent with the requirements of subsection 255 (2A) of the Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 (see note 2 (h)).

Categories	of e	expenditure
------------	------	-------------

Advertising	(142,600)	(116,682)	(142,600)	(116,682)
Capitation Fees and Other Expenses to Another				
Reporting Unit	(308,579)	(308,129)	(308,579)	(308,129)
Donations to Political Parties	(102,380)	(534,398)	(102,380)	(534,398)
Donations to Non-Political Parties	(293,636)	(39,018)	(293,636)	(39,018)
Legal Costs	(46,501)	(81,447)	(46,501)	(81,447)
Operating Costs	(3,048,418)	(4,692,795)	(2,970,153)	(4,593,769)
Power Purchase Agreement (PPA) Establishment Costs	(168,944)	-	(168,944)	-
Remuneration, and Other Employment Related				
Expenses, in respect of Employees	(3,915,475)	(3,894,172)	(3,915,475)	(3,894,172)

Joanne Blair Accounting Officer

#### COMMITTEE OF MANAGEMENT STATEMENT

On 30 March 2021, the Committee of Management of the Australian Hotels Association (NSW) ("the Association") and its Controlled Entities (together referred to as the "Reporting Unit") passed the following resolution in relation to the general purpose financial report (GPFR) for the year ended 31 December 2020:

The Committee of Management declares that in its opinion:

- a) the financial statements and notes comply with the Australian Accounting Standards;
- b) the financial statements and notes comply with any other requirements imposed by the Reporting Guideline or *Part 3* of *Chapter 8* of the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009 ("RO Act")*.
- c) the financial statements and notes give a true and fair view of the financial performance, financial position and cash flows of the Reporting Unit for the financial year to which they relate;
- d) there are reasonable grounds to believe that the Reporting Unit will be able to pay its debts as and when they become due and payable; and
- e) during the financial year to which the GPFR relates and since the end of that year:
  - > meetings of the Committee of Management were held in accordance with the rules of the Association including the rules of a Branch concerned; and
  - > the financial affairs of the Reporting Unit have been managed in accordance with the rules of the Association including the rules of a Branch concerned; and
  - the financial records of the Reporting Unit have been kept and maintained in accordance with the *RO Act*; and
  - ➤ where the Association consists of two or more Reporting Units, the financial records of the Reporting Unit have been kept, as far as practicable, in a consistent manner with each of the other Reporting Units of the Association; and
  - where information has been sought in any request by a member of the Reporting Unit or the Commissioner duly made under *Section 272* of the *RO Act* has been provided to the member or the Commissioner; and
  - where any order for inspection of financial records has been made by the Fair Work Commission under *Section 273* of the *RO Act*, there has been compliance.
- f) the Reporting Unit has not derived revenue from undertaking recovery of wages activity during the reporting period; or
- g) where the Reporting Unit has derived revenue from undertaking recovery of wages activity:
  - > the financial report on recovery of wages activity has been fairly and accurately prepared in accordance with the requirements of the reporting guidelines of the Commissioner; and
  - ➤ the Committee of Management instructed the Auditor to include in the scope of the audit required under *Subsection 257(1)* of the *RO Act* all recovery of wages activity by the Reporting Unit from which revenues had been derived for the financial year in respect of such activity; and

# COMMITTEE OF MANAGEMENT STATEMENT (CONTINUED)

- > no fees or reimbursements of expenses in relation to recovery of wages activity or donations or other contributions were deducted from monies recovered from employers on behalf of workers other than reported in the financial report on recovery of wages activity and the notes to the financial statements; and
- > that prior to engaging in any recovery of wages activity, the Association has disclosed to members by way of a written policy all fees to be charged or reimbursement of expenses required for recovery of wages activity, and any likely request for donations or other contributions in acting for a worker in recovery of wages activity; and
- > no fees or reimbursements of expenses in relation to recovery of wages activity or donations or other contributions were deducted from monies recovered from employers on behalf of workers until distributions of recovered money were made to the workers.

#### We also certify:

- a) Meetings of the Committee of Management were held in accordance with the Rules of the Association;
- b) During the financial year to which the consolidated financial statements relate, there has not been, to the knowledge of any member of the Committee of Management, instances where records of the Association or other documents (not being documents containing information made available to a member of the Association under the Regulations of the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)*), or copies of those records or other documents, or copies of the Rules of the Association, have not been furnished or made available to members of the Association in accordance with the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)*, this regulation or the Rules of the Association, as the case may be; and
- c) In relation to the report prepared in accordance with the regulations under the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)* by the Auditor of the Association in respect of the financial year immediately preceding the financial year to which these consolidated financial statements relate and in relation to any financial report prepared in accordance with the Regulations under the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)* to which that report relates, the Association has distributed the relevant financial report in accordance with the Regulations under the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)*.

This Statement is made in accordance with a resolution Committee of Management:

Scott Leach

**Member of Committee** 

Joanne Blair

**Member of Committee** 



INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF AUSTRALIAN HOTELS ASSOCIATION (NSW) ABN 64 243 628 807 AND ITS CONTROLLED ENTITIES

#### **Opinion**

We have audited the financial report of the Australian Hotels Association (NSW) ("the Association") and its Controlled Entities (together referred to as "the Reporting Unit") for the financial year ended 31 December 2020, consisting of the Consolidated Statement of Financial Position as at 31 December 2020, Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income, Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows, Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity, Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements including a summary of significant policies for the year then ended; Certificate by Prescribed Designated Officer, Expenditure Report and the Committee of Management Statement.

#### In our opinion:

- (a) (i) satisfactory accounting records were kept by the Reporting Unit during the financial year including records of the sources and nature of income (including income from members) and of the nature and purpose of expenditure of the Reporting Unit; and
  - (ii) the financial report is in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards and any other requirements imposed by the Reporting Guidelines of *Part 3* of *Chapter 8* of the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009* and the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)*, so as to give a true and fair view of:
    - a) the state of affairs of the Reporting Unit as at 31 December 2020; and
    - b) the performance of the Reporting Unit for the year ended on that date; and
- (b) all of the information and explanations that officers or employees of the Association were required to provide pursuant to the Regulations under the *Industrial Relations Act 1996* (NSW) were provided.

We declare that the Committee of Management's use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements of the Reporting Unit is appropriate.

## **Basis for Opinion**

We conducted our audit in accordance with Australian Auditing Standards. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Report* section of our report. We are independent of the Reporting Unit in accordance with the ethical requirements of the Accounting Professional and Ethical Standards Board's APES 110: *Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants* ("the Code") that are relevant to our audit of the financial report in Australia. We have also fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

# INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF AUSTRALIAN HOTELS ASSOCIATION (NSW) ABN 64 243 628 807 AND ITS CONTROLLED ENTITIES (CONTINUED)

#### Information Other than the Financial Report and Auditor's Report Thereon

The Committee of Management is responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the Reporting Unit's annual report for the year ended 31 December 2020, the Operating Report, Officer Declaration Statement and the Officer and Related Party Disclosure Statement ("the other information") but does not include the financial report and our auditor's report thereon. Our opinion on the financial report does not cover the other information and accordingly we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon. In connection with our audit of the financial report, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial report or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of the other information we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

#### Responsibilities of the Committee of Management for the Financial Report

The Committee of Management of the Reporting Unit is responsible for the preparation and true and fair presentation of the financial report in accordance with Australian Accounting Standards, the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009* and the *Industrial Relations Act 1996 (NSW)* and for such internal control as the Committee of Management determines is necessary to enable the preparation of the financial report that gives a true and fair view and is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial report, the Committee of Management is responsible for assessing the Reporting Unit's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the Committee of Management either intends to liquidate the Reporting Unit or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

The Committee of Management is responsible for overseeing the Reporting Unit's financial reporting process.

# Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Report

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial report as a whole is free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with the Australian Auditing Standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of this financial report.

As part of an audit in accordance with the Australian Auditing Standards, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional scepticism throughout the audit. We also:

• Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial report, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.

# INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF AUSTRALIAN HOTELS ASSOCIATION (NSW) ABN 64 243 628 807 AND ITS CONTROLLED ENTITIES (CONTINUED)

## Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Report (Continued)

- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Reporting Unit's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the Committee of Management.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the Committee of Management's use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Reporting Unit's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the financial report or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Reporting Unit to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the financial report, including the disclosures, and whether the financial report represents the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the controlled entities within the Reporting Unit to express an opinion on the financial report. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the Reporting Unit audit. We remain solely responsible for the audit opinion.
- We communicate with the Committee of Management regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We declare that the Audit Partner is an auditor registered under the RO Act.

V J RYAN & CO
Chartered Accountants

Peter Gerard Crawford

Partner

Dated at Sydney: 30.3.2021

**Registration Number: AA2017/212** 

Level 5 255 George Street SYDNEY NSW 2000



COMPILATION REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF AUSTRALIAN HOTELS ASSOCIATION (NSW) ABN 64 243 628 807 AND ITS CONTROLLED ENTITIES

The additional financial data presented on pages 36 and 37 is in accordance with the books and records of the Australian Hotels Association (NSW) ("the Association") and its Controlled Entities (together referred to as "the Reporting Unit") which have been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in our audit for the financial year ended 31 December 2020. It should be appreciated that our audit did not cover all details of the attached financial data.

Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on such financial data and in particular no warranty of accuracy or reliability is given. Neither the firm nor any member of the firm undertakes responsibility in any way whatsoever to any person (other than the Reporting Unit) in respect of such data, including any errors or omissions however caused.

V J RYAN & CO

Chartered Accountants

Level 5 255 George Street

SYDNEY NSW 2000

Peter Gerard Crawford

Partner

Dated at Sydney: 30.1.2021

**Registration Number: AA2017/212** 

# PROFIT AND LOSS STATEMENT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

Cash Flow Boost Income 100,000 JobKeeper Income 643,800	956,320 ,413,950 - 136,895 300,234 857,246 2,945,535
INCOME Advertising Commissions 682,120 Dividend Received 1,231,100 Cash Flow Boost Income 100,000 JobKeeper Income 643,800	956,320 ,413,950 - 136,895 300,234 857,246
Advertising Commissions 682,120 Dividend Received 1,231,100 Cash Flow Boost Income 100,000 JobKeeper Income 643,800	,413,950 136,895 300,234 857,246
Advertising Commissions 682,120 Dividend Received 1,231,100 Cash Flow Boost Income 100,000 JobKeeper Income 643,800	,413,950 136,895 300,234 857,246
Dividend Received 1,231,100 1 Cash Flow Boost Income 100,000 JobKeeper Income 643,800	,413,950 136,895 300,234 857,246
Cash Flow Boost Income 100,000 JobKeeper Income 643,800	136,895 300,234 857,246
JobKeeper Income 643,800	300,234 857,246
*	300,234 857,246
Interest Income 55,610	300,234 857,246
Legal Fees 166,439	857,246
Keno Commission 708,223	
,	,,943,333
•	
	,282,286
Partnership Distributions 25,645	
9,505,348 10	<u>,892,466</u>
EXPENDITURE	
Accommodation Division 99,167	447,602
Accounting and Consulting Fees 35,575	16,810
Administration 4,078	931
Annual Leave 8,509	(1,455)
Auditor's Remuneration 42,000	42,000
Bank and Credit Card Charges 23,210	13,503
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	144,944
1	
Cleaning and Laundry 51,178	59,216
Computer and Development Costs 240,250	386,465
Delegates 150,853	269,102
Depreciation 546,681	483,618
Donations 396,016	573,416
Electricity 34,358	47,755
Executive Administration 304,752	512,182
Executive and Committee of Management 46,335	61,327
Flowers and Plant Hire 3,138	3,704
Fringe Benefits Tax 23,231	19,200
Gaming Department 169,583	177,500
Hotel Advertising Campaign -	116,682
Hotel News 60,962	204,560
Industrial and Membership 196,825	191,460
Industry Protection Expenses 40,067	81,131
Insurance 84,782	108,953
Legal Costs 46,501	81,447
Liquor, Policing & Research 40,422	51,079
Long Service Leave 42,460	36,540
Loss on Disposal of Non-Current Assets	15,281

# PROFIT AND LOSS STATEMENT (CONTINUED) FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2020

	Cor	Consolidation	
	2020	2019	
	\$	\$	
EXPENDITURE (Continued)			
Marketing	270,682	1,204,970	
Membership	159,603	179,293	
National Executive and Board Meetings	-	23,039	
National Office Costs	163,185	163,185	
Parking Levy	41,400	41,935	
Payroll Preparation	3,732	4,619	
Payroll Tax	117,048	175,075	
Political Engagement	19,391	32,777	
Power Purchase Agreement Costs	168,944	-	
President's Allowance	100,000	100,000	
Printing and Stationery	3,538	4,148	
Public Relations	114,236	67,681	
Rates, Taxes and Strata Levies	248,659	139,238	
Recruitment	-	8,450	
Regional Meetings	1,537	17,302	
Repairs and Maintenance	541,277	83,688	
Salaries and Wages	3,410,722	3,354,651	
Security	378	768	
Sponsorship	10,000	18,500	
Staff Amenities	17,710	14,876	
Superannuation	313,505	310,162	
Telephone	24,370	19,793	
Travel	6,972	6,437	
Treasurer's Allowance		50,000	
	8,573,216	10,165,540	
Profit for the Year	932,132	726,926	

#### AUSTRALIAN HOTELS ASSOCIATION – NEW SOUTH WALES BRANCH

## OPERATING REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 254 OF THE FAIR WORK (REGISTERED ORGANISATIONS) ACT 2009

This operating report covers the results of those activities that were provided for the financial year which ended on 31 December 2020.

## 1. Principal activities of the Branch

- a) The Branch operates as the New South Wales Branch of the Australian Hotels Association, ("AHA") an organisation of employers registered under the *Fair Work (Registered Organisations) Act 2009*).
- b) The Branch works closely with the Australian Hotels Association (NSW), an organisation of employers registered under the *Industrial Relations Act 1996* (NSW) which is the state registered counterpart of the Branch ("the State Organisation").
- c) The officers of the Branch are also the officers of the State Organisation pursuant to *Section 239* of the *Industrial Relations Act 1996* (NSW) and Rule 32A of the Rules of the State Organisation.
- d) The principal activities of the Branch, as conducted through the Council and the Executive Committee of the Branch during the past year fell into the following categories:
  - ➤ Provision of legal and industrial support to members on a range of legal and legislative matters, contractual obligations and representation of individual members. Specific examples include:
    - Representation of members interests in the Fair Work Commission's four-year review of modern awards and award matters generally;
    - Representation of members interests in the Annual Wage Review by providing assistance to the AHA and the Australian Chamber of Commerce and Industry;
    - Representation of members interests to various regulatory authorities relating to liquor licensing;
    - Representation and monitoring of members interests, where necessary to Local Government Authorities relating to the gazetting of local public holidays;
    - Representation of members before the Fair Work Commission in a variety of matters including: collective bargaining, unfair dismissals and general protections applications;
    - Representation of members in industrial matters before other courts and tribunals;
    - Provision of online tools hosting fact sheets, wage rates, template contracts of employment and template policy and procedure documents; and
    - Delivery of onsite and online seminars relating to compliance with federal workplace laws and relevant state legislation.
  - Media and Communications to members and to the broader community via media releases in support of campaigns and targeted publications including national & state magazines. Examples of specific activities include:
    - Liaising with members on a daily basis concerning local and state media;
    - Crisis management for members where media is involved; and
    - Liaising with media on a daily basis.

#### AUSTRALIAN HOTELS ASSOCIATION – NEW SOUTH WALES BRANCH

# OPERATING REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 254 OF THE FAIR WORK (REGISTERED ORGANISATIONS) ACT 2009 (CONTINUED)

- > Provision of information to members providing up to date material relevant to eligible venues including:
  - Changes in state and federal legislation;
  - Work health and safety alerts; and
  - Licensing legislation.
- ➤ Provision of information to members, lobbying of Federal and State Governments and support to members generally during the COVID-19 pandemic.
- e) There have been no significant changes in the principal activities of the Branch in the financial year ended 31 December 2020.

#### 2. Financial activities of the Branch

There were no financial activities of the Branch for the financial year which ended on 31 December 2020.

#### 3. Details of the right of members to resign

A member may resign in writing pursuant to Rule 10.2.1 of the Rules of the Australian Hotels Association, New South Wales Branch. This applies irrespective of whether the member obtained membership pursuant to Rule 8 or Rule 9 of the said Rules.

4. Details of any officer or member who is a director of a superannuation entity or a director of a company that is a trustee of a superannuation entity

N/A.

#### 5. Number of members recorded on the register of members

The number of members recorded on the register of members as at 31 December 2020 was 1,677.

# 6. Number of employees

The Branch did not have any employees in the reporting period. By arrangement with the State Organisation employees of the State Organisation provide services to the Branch in respect of its operations and activity as required from time to time.

#### AUSTRALIAN HOTELS ASSOCIATION - NEW SOUTH WALES BRANCH

# OPERATING REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 254 OF THE FAIR WORK (REGISTERED ORGANISATIONS) ACT 2009 (CONTINUED)

## 7. Details of persons who were a member of the Committee of Management

For the period of 1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020 the Branch's Committee of Management comprised of the following persons:

Name	Position	Period
Scott Leach	President	1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020
Lynette Humphreys	Senior Vice-President (General	1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020
	Division)	
Kim Maloney	Vice President	1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020
Joanne Blair	Secretary/Treasurer	1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020
Desmond Kennedy	Country Member representing the	1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020
	General Division	
Rolly De With	Country Member representing the	1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020
	General Division	
Phillip Webster	Metropolitan Member representing the	1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020
	General Division	
Peter Harris	Metropolitan Member representing the	1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020
	General Division	
Robert Lees	Metropolitan Member representing the	1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020
	General Division	
Gavin Brown	Country Member representing the	1 January 2020 to 31 December 2020
	General Division	

Signed on behalf of the Committee of Management:

Scott Leach

**Member of Committee** 

/Joanne Blair

**Member of Committee** 

#### OFFICER DECLARATION STATEMENT

I, Joanne Blair, being the Accounting Officer of the Australian Hotels Association New South Wales Branch, declare that the following activities did not occur during the reporting period ended 31 December 2020.

#### The Reporting Unit did not:

- agree to receive financial support from another reporting unit to continue as a going concern (refers to agreement regarding financial support not dollar amount)
- agree to provide financial support to another reporting unit to ensure they continue as a going concern (refers to agreement regarding financial support not dollar amount)
- acquire an asset or liability due to an amalgamation under *Part 2* of *Chapter 3* of the *RO Act*, a restructure of the branches of an organisation, a determination or revocation by the General Manager, Fair Work Commission
- receive capitation fees from another reporting unit
- receive any other revenue from another reporting unit
- receive revenue via compulsory levies
- receive donations or grants
- receive revenue from undertaking recovery of wages activity
- incur fees as consideration for employers making payroll deductions of membership subscriptions
- pay compulsory levies
- pay legal costs relating to litigation
- pay a penalty imposed under the RO Act or the Fair Work Act 2009
- have a payable with other reporting unit(s)
- have a payable to an employer for that employer making payroll deductions of membership subscriptions
- have a payable in respect of legal costs relating to litigation
- have a fund or account for compulsory levies, voluntary contributions or required by the rules
  of the organisation or branch
- transfer to or withdraw from a fund (other than the general fund), account, asset or controlled entity
- have a balance within the general fund
- provide cash flows to another reporting unit and/or controlled entity
- receive cash flows from another reporting units and/or controlled entity
- have another entity administer the financial affairs of the Reporting Unit
- make a payment to a former related party of the Reporting Unit

Joanne Blair

**Accounting Officer**